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Abstract
This article presents examples from England of the participation of children with caring responsibilities (young carers) in
policy and practice at both local and national levels. The ‘voices’ of young carers themselves have becomemore prominent
at many levels and in diverse contexts such as through local young carers’ fora and through dialogue with decision makers,
including social care commissioners and Members of Parliament. This participation has for a number of years in England,
been strongly advocated for and facilitated by voluntary sector services in particular. Drawing on a number of practice
examples, the article will highlight a range of young carers’ participatory activity and the extent to which this is woven
into policy development and practice. It will consider the processes and protocols of recruitment and safeguarding and
the outcomes of young carers’ participation, including the influence of their ‘voices’ in bringing about real change and the
impacts on themselves as individuals. Consideration will be given as to whether the voices of young carers has been truly
representative of children and young people with caring responsibilities and where particular attention may need to be
focused when listening to their voices. The potential risks of young carers’ participation at a practical level will be explored
as well as the barriers to participation for young carers and approaches for enhancing their participation.
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1. Introduction

According to the most recent census (Office for National
Statistics, 2011), there are 166,363 ‘young carers’ (aged
5–17) in England. A ‘young carer’ is the term used for
children and young adults who have informal caring re-
sponsibilities, often for a family member. Legislation in
England (HMGovernment, 2014a) defines a ‘young carer’
as a ‘person under 18 who provides or intends to pro-
vide care for another person’. Young people with caring
responsibilities up to the age of 25 are often described
as ‘young adult carers’ (Becker & Becker, 2008). Early re-
search that first identified children as carers made clear
recommendations that children should not have to pro-
vide care and that services and support should be in
place to fully address the person with care needs to en-

sure that children do not have to provide care in families.
However, for many children, caring is a reality and con-
tinues because caring and additional needs are not dis-
closed or identified in families or because services are in-
adequate. As will be highlighted later, a preventative and
whole family approach (which is now embedded within
legislation in England), is needed to support children and
families. Such an approach however is not always appar-
ent as evidence shows (Aldridge, Clay, Connors, Day, &
Gkiza, 2016; Children’s Commissioner for England, 2016).

Young carers may undertake a wide range of car-
ing responsibilities including emotional support, practi-
cal tasks, personal care and household management. Al-
though research has found some positive impacts of be-
ing a young carer including children’s knowledge and un-
derstanding; maturity; life, care-related and social skills
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(e.g., Dearden & Becker, 2000); allaying fears in chil-
dren and consolidating parent-child relationships (e.g.,
Aldridge & Becker, 2003), evidence strongly points to a
range of negative impacts on a child’s health and well-
being, and education (e.g., Aldridge & Becker, 2003;
Aldridge et al., 2016; Dearden & Becker, 2004; The Chil-
dren’s Society, 2013).

Frank and Mclarnon (2008, p. 57) proposed that
“young carers and their families are experts on their own
lives and as such must be fully informed and involved
in the development and delivery of support services.”
Young carers are certainly knowledgeable about, and un-
derstand better than most, their own caring roles, their
own family situations and the needs of the person they
care for. Their individual voices about their own situa-
tions, as well as their corporate voice are therefore both
valid and crucial. Phelps (2012) asserts that it makes
sense to involve young carers and their families in plan-
ning and designing services, and that this is likely to lead
to improved and long lasting outcomes. Phelps also pro-
poses that it should be possible for local authorities to
recognise young carer participation as ‘core business’
and to allocate to it sufficient resource.

Over the last twenty years in the UK, there has been
significant primary researchwith young carers and young
adult carers, as there has been in other countries. A vi-
brant charity sector, or ‘third sector’, has also become
established in the UK, supporting young carers through
young carer ‘projects’ or services. This includes several
national organisations that seek to develop policy and
practice, support young carers directly and campaign on
their behalf. Young carer services, originally developed
in response to early research (e.g., Aldridge & Becker,
1993), have played a significant role in shaping their own
models of practice, by listening and responding to the
voices of young carers. They have also provided a plat-
form for the voices of young carers at a national level.
Through informal research methods such as online ques-
tionnaires, focus groups, feedback forms, the collation
of views at workshops and larger events, extensive data
from young carers across the UK has been accumulated
which has complemented and generally confirmed find-
ings from academic research, as well as illuminating po-
tential areas for further research. Moreover, close links
between research establishments and third sector organ-
isations, who have often been gatekeepers to young car-
ers, have been a catalyst for change.

In recent years, young carers have become increas-
ingly involved with participatory activity at a national
level. Young carers for example, have supported the train-
ing for the Department of Health of ‘School Nurse Young
Carer Champions’, they have had opportunities to influ-
ence strategic leaders and policy makers through the
NHS (n.d.) ‘Commitment to Carers’ and have fed into the
government consultation for the carers strategy.

This article will initially set out some of the partici-
patory practice that has taken place particularly through
the third sector in England and how this has benefited,

practice, policy and young carers themselves. It then ex-
plores safeguarding and recruitment and how this re-
lates to young carers, before discussing key issues around
the participatory rights of young carers and their best
interests, barriers to participation and improving en-
gagement and whether the voices of young carers have
been representative.

2. Examples of Participation in Practice

2.1. The Young Carers Festival

The Young Carers Festival in England has for seventeen
years been an important driver of participation of young
carers nationally. The Festival is run annually by a leading
national charity, The Children’s Society that works to im-
prove policy and practice for young carers and families,
in partnership with the YMCA Fairthorne Manor Group
and attracts around 2000 young carers from around the
country. The voices of young carers have played a central
role in guiding the direction of the festival and in steering
the policy work of its organisers.

From its onset, the ‘Voice Zone’ marquee has been
integral to the festival and is where participative and
consultative activities take place. Activities cover a wide
number of themes and have fed into key national consul-
tations and reviews. The festival hosts many high profile
MPs and decision makers, including the Children’s Com-
missioner for England and Government Ministers who
have come to speak with young carers, take part in ‘ques-
tion time’ events where young carers pose the questions,
and participate in TV and radio shows broadcast from
the festival.

2.2. The National Young Carers Forum (NYCF)

In 2007, funded by the Department for Education, The
Children’s Society in partnership with another leading
national charity supporting young carers, the former
Princess Royal Trust for Carers, (now Carers Trust), ran
the ‘Include Partnership’ programme of work across Eng-
land. This four year programme aimed to support local
authorities develop their own capacity to support young
carers and families. It included training for professionals
from education, health and social care, and was respond-
ing to the call from young carers for social workers and
teachers to be trained, so that they would be better un-
derstood and supported.

The first NYCF, composed of young carers from
twelve young carer services was established. Services
were selected from urban and rural areas and young car-
ers from these services were selected to reflect diversity
across the country. Forum members were targeted from
a range of different backgrounds including black and eth-
nic minority groups, those caring for parents with men-
tal illness, substance misuse, physical and sensory dis-
ability and those caring for siblings. The Forum informed
and played an integral role in the programme. Young car-
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ers presented at conferences and participated in training
and consultative events for professionals fromeducation,
social care and health, where they told their stories and
took part in discussions.

A series of ‘residentials’ were run at youth activity
centres, each with a balanced and diverse itinerary, com-
bining participation and consultation, with fun activities,
such as climbing and abseiling. Young carers were inter-
viewed at the first residential and a DVD, ‘Listening to
Young Carers’ (LaunchPad Productions, 2007), was devel-
oped out of these interviews. This was used extensively
to help train professionals across England, so they would
hear first-hand, the experiences of young carers.

This use of media, to chronicle and showcase the par-
ticipative activities of young carers, is common practice
and one with which many young people are comfortable
with and consent to. Moreover, filming, interviewing, or
forms of social media, such as blogging or vlogging, that
yield an endproduct,maywell for this ‘socialmedia gener-
ation’, be almost a necessary requirement and one which
paradoxically may help to take the focus off young car-
ers themselves and provide what many may view as a ‘le-
gitimate vehicle’ to share their personal experiences. Us-
ing media can help create a collaborative focus and de-
velop teamwork, whilst the development of an end prod-
uct such as a film, is something that young carers can feel
proud to have been involved in creating. Subsequent res-
identials focused on developing skills to support young
carers in their participatory roles and included workshops
to develop media and public speaking skills. Towards the
end of the funded programme, a final residential cele-
brated the Forum’s achievements and focused on devel-
oping a guide and poster, to inspire local services to es-
tablish their own fora and drive change at a local level.

2.3. The Young Carers in Focus Programme

The Young Carers in Focus (YCiF) programme, led by the
charity The Children’s Society, and partners, was a four-
year programme enabling young carers to share their ex-
periences and advocate for change both locally and na-
tionally. A national network was established of around
180 young carer ‘Champions’ aged 10–25, who received
training in media, leadership skills, public speaking and
interviewing techniques. The ‘Champions’ participated
in an extensive programme of participatory activities,
which included meeting politicians and the Children’s
Commissioner for England. They participated in national
conferences, supported professionals’ training, shared
their experiences on local and national TV and radio,
and took part in a range of consultative activities. Some
young carers, were also recruited to the role of ‘Cham-
pion Evaluators’, to support the evaluation of the project
(Fleming, 2016).

One legacy of the programme was the development
of an ‘Influencing Change Toolkit’ to support other young
carers to influence change themselves at a local level. As
with the previously mentioned resources developed by

the former NYCF, practical tools like this are valuable in
drawing together acquired knowledge, promoting prac-
tice and supporting organisations to initiate and develop
their own participatory initiatives.

2.4. A Local Young Carers Forum

Many young carer services have established a young
carer forum to represent the views for their local ser-
vice. One example is a well-established forum in Nor-
folk, England which aims to influence policy and practice
at a county-wide level as well as national level through
its involvement with politicians and development of in-
novative practice. Within the county of Norfolk, around
eleven separate providers deliver a range of services
for young carers. In partnership, these providers have
formed ‘The Norfolk Young Carers Forum’, coordinated
by the lead service, Carers Trust Norfolk and funded by
the Big Lottery which gives grants to organisations in the
UK to help improve their communities.

The Forum is composed of three area-wide fora and
a county-level forum and gives young carers a ‘voice’ to
raise awareness of issues affecting them and to influence
policy and practice within the county. Young carers them-
selves play a leading role in setting priorities for the Fo-
rum, such as improving awareness of young carerswithin
schools. Staff then work with the young people to de-
velop an action plan that addresses these priorities. Care
is taken not to impose actions on the young carers, but
to allow them to determine their own involvement ac-
cording to their individual comfort level, strengths and
interests. The Forum has previously run large awareness
raising events, including one ‘question time’ event with
the then, Minister of State for Care and Support. It has
also been involved with the council’s commissioning pro-
cess where Forummembers were consulted before a ser-
vice delivery specification was drawn up and were subse-
quently involved in the scrutiny process of tender sub-
missions (Phelps, 2012, pp. 15, 40).

More recently, having identified awareness raising
in education as a priority, the Forum decided to run an
event to coincide with the annual National Young Car-
ers Awareness Day in the UK. Young carers were heavily
involved in the event planning, delivering and adminis-
tration. They drew up the invitation list, chose the loca-
tion and developed the programme. At the event itself,
young carers ran the registration and delivered presen-
tations and activity sessions. They served refreshments,
took photos, supported with social media and presented
schools with awards for performing well against a set of
standards which were designed by the Forum itself.

2.5. Shaping Grant Programmes

Since 2009 Carers Trust has been involving young carers
in the grant making progress, and the development, de-
sign and delivery of specific grant programmes that it
runs for individual carers and for carer services. Although
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their substantive role is to review and assess funding ap-
plications, young carers have taken on the name of ‘Pro-
gramme Guiders’ to reflect the holistic nature of their
role and how their decisions help shape the grant pro-
grammes. The Programme Guiders are treated as ‘col-
leagues’ and are asked to initially sign a ‘contract’ that
sets out the responsibilities of the role, its expectations
and its potential benefits.

Young carers review applications prior to gathering
for short residentials to make funding decisions. These
residentials are funded through the grant programme
budgets and take place across the UK, primarily at ac-
tivity centres and over weekends or holiday periods.
Itineraries follow a similar structure. The first day is set
aside for travel, signing up to the group contract andmak-
ing acquaintances. On day two, young carers share their
feedback on applications and assist with the decisions for
allocating funding. The final day is dedicated to follow-up
actions and assigning these to group members.

3. The National Young Carers Coalition (NYCC) and
Changes to the Law in England

Between 2012 and 2014, the NYCC, a coalition of na-
tional organisations (charities and academic institutions)
which work with and on behalf of young carers and their
families, campaigned to reform and consolidate the law
for young carers in line with reforms for adult carers. The
NYCC believed this would be achieved through changes
to both adults’ and children’s law and specifically at that
point in time, through the Children and Families Bill and
the Care Bill. Coalition members believed that neither
of the original bills included the necessary provisions
for young carers, particularly with regards to assessment
and determining eligibility for services in order to im-
prove the situation for young carers and their families
through a ‘whole family approach’.

TheNYCC carried out significantwork including devel-
oping briefings for MPs, meeting with government offi-
cials and submitting evidence to the Joint Select Commit-
tee. Throughout the campaign, the Coalition coordinated
the voices of young carers and their supporters and thor-
oughly involved services and young carers themselves in
a variety of ways, including encouraging young carers to
write and ‘tweet’ (on the social media platform Twitter)
to their MPs.

During the campaign, and in response to an invitation
to attend the Young Carers Festival, the thenMinister for
Children and Families, sent a video message directed to
young carers that set out the Government’s intentions
to improve support for young Carers and families. In his
videomessage, theMinister stated that he oftenmet and
spoke to many young carers who always asked him what
the Government could do to help make their lives easier.
Moreover, he stated that the Government were keen to
ensure that young carers were involved in the work that
the Government were doing, and encouraged those at-
tending the festival to have their say.

Shortly after the bills passed through parliament, the
NYCC organised a celebration event where young car-
ers met Ministers, MPs and Peers who had supported
the campaign. These legislative changes to bring about
a ‘whole family approach’ to assessment and support,
were considered an ‘historic change’ by the Coalition and
a journey in which many young carers throughout Eng-
land had been involved. NYCC members viewed the par-
ticipation of young carers as essential to the campaign in
informing and grounding its messages.

4. Outcomes and Influence

Many who facilitate young carers’ participation, are
quick to cite a range of positive outcomes. Hearing di-
rectly from young carers can be both emotive and moti-
vating. Feedback from delegates at events commonly in-
dicates that hearing stories first-hand from young carers
is themost informative, motivating, andmemorable part
of an event. Furthermore, direct involvement by young
carers often draws media attention which can magnify
the reach of messages emanating from those events or
particular activities where they are involved.

Although contributions from young carers regard-
ing legislative changes in England and in other pol-
icy/practice developments is hard tomeasure, the voices
of young carers at the very least, have helped shape
change over a fifteen to twenty year period and is ev-
idenced from what professionals from third sector or-
ganisations who support young carers and their families
have said:

Really in terms of getting those messages, that mes-
saging right, it would have looked very different if
those voices of the young people haven’t been there
and it wouldn’t have been the right way to go I don’t
think, so really their voices have been the ones that
have influenced the change. (National Young Carers
Lead, Third Sector Organisation, personal communica-
tion, March 3, 2017)

While it may be difficult to demonstrate the impact of
participation in some instances, for other activities it is
perhaps more straightforward. The participation of the
Programme Guiders for example, has undoubtedly im-
pacted local service delivery, with many hundreds of
thousands of pounds worth of funding being steered to-
wards specific local interventions, thus affecting provi-
sion directly for several thousand young carers. With-
out their involvement, funding would still have been allo-
cated, however the process, according to the team man-
aging it, was transformative, “having young carers in-
volved in our process has changed it immensely. It def-
initely makes me and my whole team feel really confi-
dent with the feedback that we’re giving to applicants
about why the application has or hasn’t been funded”
(Carers Trust, 2015). Similarly, the Forum Lead in Norfolk
described the difference that participation had made as
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‘massive’ and highlighted an immediate impact of the ed-
ucation event which the Forum had helped deliver. Fo-
rum members were invited to present to headteachers
to discuss their work and the new accreditation system
for schools working with young carers, which the Forum
had developed (Young Carers Forum Lead Participation
Worker, personal communication, February 9, 2017).

5. Benefits of Participation for Young Carers

Young carers are not a homogenous group. They will
have their own individual reasons for wishing to partic-
ipate and they will benefit in different ways. However,
there are several common intrinsic benefits of participa-
tion that young carers do highlight. Being part of making
change happen and doing something of value, appear to
be key benefits for young carers and their perception of
working for a wider benefit and cause may be empower-
ing for them.

Other commonly expressed benefits are making
friends and having fun. One young carer reflected that,
“I got to meet loads of new people and because I made
lots of new friends from places I’ve basically never been
ever” (Carers Trust, 2015). The social benefits of being in-
volved with others seems to be particularly important to
young carers, and being with other young people who
also have caring responsibilities may help them to re-
lax and enjoy themselves. The Programme Guiders for
example built strong friendships within the group and
formed a Facebook group to keep in touch. One young
adult carer credited the group and the friends they had
made, with empowering them to overcome some chal-
lenging personal issues. Additionally, the reinforcement
that participation provides, of knowing that they are not
alone and finding mutual support, has been beneficial to
some. As one young adult carer stated, “Being part of the
steering group has givenme a real understanding of how
many other young adult carers’ lives can be altered by
something like this. It has shown me that you are never
alone, and there are always people in the same situation
ready to give the support and friendships needed” (Car-
ers Trust, 2014).

For some young carers, having the opportunity to
‘do something different’, to have new experiences and
learn new skills is beneficial. “I thought it would be quite
good experience, like I could get some training and stuff.
It’s completely different from what I’d ever think of do-
ing” (Carers Trust, 2015). Some young carers, particu-
larly those who have become involved in participatory
activity through national organisations, have benefitted
from a range of experiences that they would otherwise
have been unlikely to have had. Young carers who have
been part of a ‘Media Panel’ for the charity Carers Trust,
had the opportunity to visit the BBC studios, while other
young carers have met with MPs and Ministers and vis-
ited the Houses of Parliament.

Developing the skills of young carers to support their
participation is crucial for several reasons. Firstly, this can

be empowering for young carers and help to build con-
fidence, something that young carers often state is an
important benefit of being part of a young carer project.
Secondly, it confers value on the young carer role, their
contributions and on the children themselves. Thirdly,
it promotes children and young people’s right to partic-
ipation and their ability to contribute effectively; and
lastly, the skills the young people develop as a result of
their participation are transferable and can be particu-
larly valuable as they progress through education and
into theworkplace. Providing certificates of involvement,
online badges, letters of recognition and other creative
ways of capturing and accrediting participation and high-
lighting skills which have been developed are often val-
ued. Offering rewards in the form of vouchers for exam-
ple, may also be appropriate in recognition of the time
committed to participatory activities, which can be par-
ticularly precious to young carers. What is important is
that the potential benefits, outcomes and rewards, are
clearly and realistically communicated and that young
carers themselves are asked about how best to recognise
their participation.

The experience of participation for some young car-
ers can be profound and empowering. One former young
carer stated that, “actually that whole experience was
very life-changing for me…when they found actually that
I enjoyed talking about my story and I wanted to make a
difference for young carers, actually that very much em-
poweredme and it gave you that confidence that people
wanted to hear my story, and actually, it gave me skills
that have gone on to serve me in my future career” (ret-
rospective account from Andy, aged 29, personal com-
munication, February 9).

6. Safeguarding, Ethical Issues and Recruitment

Although well delivered participation has benefitted
young carers, participation has the potential to be dam-
aging, especially where young carers are vulnerable.
There have been instances where the appropriateness of
young carer involvement has been questioned, for exam-
ple, where telling their story in public has become dis-
tressing and where films involving young carers have not
put the interests of the child or family first.

Safeguarding issues must therefore be paramount
and clear procedures and protocols need to be in place.
Ethical clearance, informed consent from parents and
risk assessments are all necessary requirements to en-
sure the safe and effective participation of children and
young people.

The best interests of the child must be the overar-
ching consideration, and attention must be given to
the safety and protection of the child, as well as
ethical considerations, including confidentiality, the
child’s willingness to participate, and her situation
vis a vis her parents and community. (Laws & Mann,
2004, p. 5)

Social Inclusion, 2017, Volume 5, Issue 3, Pages 113–121 117



Although services may seek to establish participation for
a variety of reasons and to recruit and involve particu-
lar young carers, they must uphold their ethical respon-
sibility and the best interests of individuals and families.
Firstly, it must be established whether young carers wish
to participate and to what degree. Young carers should
not be pressured to take part. Many children may not
identify or label themselves as carers and as highlighted
in Aldridge et al. (2016) they may not wish to disclose
their caring responsibilities to others, especially profes-
sionals. This may be because of concerns about interven-
tions from social workers or through fear of being bul-
lied. Some young carers will therefore not wish to partic-
ipate at a level that involves ‘going public’. Good practice
should inform them that they can withdraw from taking
part at any time and that they should not feel obliged
to share things that they, or their family, are not com-
fortable sharing. Opportunities, expectations, guidelines
and potential outcomes of participation should be clearly
communicated early on, so that young carers can make
informed decisions about their involvement.

Specific issues should be considered before involv-
ing young carers in participatory activities and it is vi-
tal to consider the current circumstances of both the
young carer and their family. Caring roles and family sit-
uations fluctuate and good judgement by professionals,
made in accordance with organisational guidance is re-
quired to determinewhether the involvement of a young
carer and type of involvement, would be detrimental at
a particular point in time. Where support workers know
young people and their families well, they can act as
gatekeepers and make informed decisions about their
involvement in consultation with children and families.
They can also provide additional safeguards, including
acting as a trusted adult for young carers to talk to. Since
time is often limited for young carers because of car-
ing responsibilities, services should consider the impact
of participation on the time they have available for re-
laxation and social interaction. Similarly, because attain-
ment and attendance at school can be negatively im-
pacted by caring responsibilities, participatory activities
should not further impact on a young carer’s schooling.
Choosing appropriate times for participation that do not
conflictwith a young carer’s education are important and
therefore developing training films for professionals that
include the voices of young carers, as developed with
the NYCC, will reduce the need for young people to miss
their schooling.

7. Participatory Rights and the Best Interests of Young
Carers

As previously discussed, the participation of young car-
ers in a variety of contexts can benefit both policy and
practice, as well as young carers themselves. As also
discussed, young carers possess a unique understand-
ing of their own family situations and caring roles and
it is therefore crucial that their voices are heard in pol-

icy and practice. However, it is at this point that accu-
sations of ‘tokenism’, ‘adultism’ or ‘ventriloquism’ (Rud-
dick, 2007) could be leveled at the kind of approaches
in policy/practice that prioritise children and young peo-
ple’s voices but that are ultimately facilitated and led by
adults. Despite the affirmation that young carers offer
unique insights into the young carer experience, these
experiences need to be understood and evaluated in the
context of the law, what is in the ‘best interests’ of the
child and with respect to children’s family circumstances.
In such instances, professionals whose job it is to assess
the needs of young carers (and their families) need to
do so through consultation and listening to children and
families but at the same time they must also make de-
cisions on behalf of children whose legal status requires
adults (professionals) to make decisions about their lives
that are in their best interests and also protect them
from harm.

In addition, there may be instances where the views
or stated wishes of young carers contradict or conflict
with their own best interests. For example, some chil-
dren may want to care for a family member who is
ill or disabled to the exclusion of their own personal
needs. One study of former young carers for example
found that as young people, they had often excluded
themselves from social activities (Frank, Tatum, & Tucker,
1999). Some children choose to miss school to care for a
parent, or to undertake what may be regarded as time
consuming and inappropriate caring tasks. Government
guidance on the other hand sets out that “a local author-
ity should consider how supporting the adult with needs
for care and support can prevent the young carer from
undertaking excessive or inappropriate care and support
responsibilities” (Department for Health, 2017a).

There are also reasons why young carers may not ac-
curately express what they may wish to, or what is in
their own best interests. Firstly, young carers may experi-
ence a range of complex emotions as a result of their car-
ing responsibilities including guilt and fear (e.g., Aldridge
et al., 2016) which could skew their understanding of
their situation and prevent them from expressing them-
selves freely. Secondly, young carers, and in particular
younger young carers, may not be clear about their own
rights, such as their rights to education and to rest and
leisure under the UN Convention on the Rights of the
Child (UNCRC).

It is important therefore that the views of young car-
ers with regards to policy and practice are adjudicated
wisely. Their voice and influence is vital, but equally,
it needs to be filtered through a prism of professional
understanding based on legislation and the rights of
the child, that protect them from undertaking exces-
sive or inappropriate caring. A perspective in line with
the ‘Whole Family Approach’ (Department for Health,
2017b), should also be maintained, where the voices of
young carers, parents and other familymembers are con-
sidered carefully. Consequently, those with responsibil-
ity for decisions related to policy and practice need to
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be aware of, and understand the law and its principles,
including children’s rights, with regard to the needs of
young carers.

8. Removing the Barriers to Participation and
Improving Engagement

There are potentially a range of diverse barriers to the
participation of young people (and their participatory
rights) which include adult attitudes, intransigence, lack
of professional training, and the funding and nature of or-
ganisations whichmight include their formality and inter-
nal politics (Cavet& Sloper, 2004).Whilst thesewould ap-
ply to the participation of young people generally, there
are additional barriers to participating fully in practice
and in activities that are intended to support them that
many young carers are likely to face as a consequence
of their caring responsibilities. As discussed, young car-
ers often have greater time constraints than their peers
with fewer opportunities to socialise, relax and have fun
(e.g., Aldridge & Becker, 1993). Beingmindful of this, and
ensuring that social activities are woven into participa-
tion and that participative activities are creative and fun,
is likely to improve engagement. Lack of transport may
also often prevent young carers’ participation, so mea-
sures to address this should be sought, such as provid-
ing transport, using accessible venues and technology.
More generally, in order to support engagement, flex-
ibility and the provision of a range of opportunities in
which young carers can choose to be involved, should be
offered. Not all young carers for example wish to stand
up and speak in front of an audience. Some may pre-
fer recording their story, writing an article, or developing
supportive resources. What is important is that they are
provided with opportunities for inclusion and for their
voices to be heard.

The Programme Guiders recruited by Carers Trust
were supported throughout by staff from support ser-
vices. This was considered essential, firstly for safeguard-
ing reasons, but also to support and encourage young
carers, especially those with low confidence, or with
learning disabilities. This required significant commit-
ment from support staff who like the young people, were
also asked to sign a ‘contract’ that set out their support-
ing role. Most of the Carers Trust Programme Guiders
remained engaged in their role for several years, and al-
though not evidenced, the support they received from
support workers and the clear communications that they
had been given at an early point which set out the
role and the expectations, the guidelines for participa-
tion and the potential outcomes of their engagement,
may have been important factors that supported this
lengthy engagement.

Another factor which organisations should focus on
and one that, anecdotally, is often not carried out well,
is timely feedback to young carers on the outcomes
of their participation, by those organising activities. For
example, it is encouraging for young carers to receive

feedback about any changes in policy or practice that
may have taken place as a direct result of their partic-
ipation. Where feedback is protracted, this might well
be discouraging and therefore well-designed and well-
implemented evaluation processes, with relatively short
timescales, are likely to improve themotivation of young
carers and their engagement.

9. A Representative Voice?

Despite commonalities in viewpoint, the voice of one
young carer or group is unlikely to represent the views of
all young carers. It is important therefore that the voices
of certain young carers do not eclipse those of others,
nor represent young carers whose opportunities to be
heard are limited, or who have no voice. The voices we
have heard to date are primarily from young carers who
have been identified andwho are accessing support from
a dedicated young carer service, and despite efforts to
workwith young carers from particular backgrounds that
may make them ‘harder to reach’, many young carers re-
main unidentified, unassessed and are not accessing this
dedicated support (Children’s Commissioner for England,
2016). It is possible that the ‘voices’ we have heard are
different from the ‘voices’ of those children with caring
responsibilities who are not formally recognised or sup-
ported as young carers, andwho do not self-identify with
the term ‘young carer’ (see Aldridge et al., 2016). For ex-
ample, what we do know is that the ‘voices’ of young
carers who have contributed their views in research and
practice settings to date have often highlighted the value
of young carer services, and called for these to be better
funded (Aldridge et al., 2016). This is something that chil-
dren with caring roles, who do not self-identify as young
carers, are unlikely to call for.

However, the voices we have heard from have also
expressed a need for early identification of young car-
ers by school staff and GPs. Moreover, the importance
of ‘whole family support’ and specifically the need
for adequate support for the person with care needs
(e.g., Aldridge et al., 2016; Moore & McArthur, 2007),
has been consistently highlighted and has fed into the
‘whole family approach’ narrative. This principle now lies
within legislation and puts more focus on prevention
and the need to recognise that young carers are children
first (HM Government, 2014a, 2014b; see also Aldridge,
2017). The nature of these needs as highlighted by young
carers themselves is likely to be more universal as well
as representative of those young carers yet to be identi-
fied and supported, and this is also evidenced in research
studies both in the UK and elsewhere.

There is however, undoubtedly a need for the other
voice—the voice of children not formally recognised as
carers—to be elicited further and amplified. Ensuring
that these children are heard from, will likely however
bring further challenges. As stated by Aldridge et al.
(2016, p. 15) “historically, researchers have experienced
challenges in engaging with children and families where

Social Inclusion, 2017, Volume 5, Issue 3, Pages 113–121 119



‘hidden’ young caring is taking place”. These childrenmay
be found within particular cultural communities or be
caring for relativeswith perceived stigmatised conditions
and where there is fear of disclosing the caring situa-
tion because of social care intervention, or where caring
is perceived as “normal” (Aldridge et al., 2016). As Ken-
nan et al. (2011) also point out, trying to access hard to
reach populations of children can lead to significant eth-
ical, as well as methodological challenges, including hav-
ing to navigate two layers of gatekeepers, both parents
and professionals. Children who have caring responsibili-
ties who have not yet been recognised as ‘young carers’,
are likely to be ‘hidden’ as discussed and may not wish
to be identified, and so finding these children in the first
placemay require considerable efforts. This was the case
in the study in Ireland where successful recruitment was
only achieved through perseverance and through rais-
ing the awareness of young carers and the importance
of the research with gatekeepers (Kennan et al., 2011).
As Phelps (2012, p. 15) suggests, “in order to hear what
these young people are saying about their needs and
current services, commissioners will need to take both
a proactive and creative approach and seek to gather
views from young people through other routes such as
schools, youth services, health and social care settings”.
This was the approach taken in Ireland and is also being
employed in Norfolk where it had been noted that those
caring because of mental health or substance misuse is-
sues, were ‘vastly underrepresented’ in their participa-
tion work. To address this, the Forum in Norfolk is look-
ing to partner with dedicated services, such as substance
misuse services, who are working with those young peo-
ple who have not been identified as, or self-identify as
young carers.

10. Final Reflections

The Participation of young carers in policy and practice
has become very much established at both local and na-
tional level in the UK, and is now sometimes conditional
within funding specifications. The voices, views and ideas
of large numbers of young carers, cumulatively, have
formed a large data set that has in general confirmed
the findings of academic research on young carers and
their families. Consistent messages from young carers
themselves, such as the need for their whole family sup-
port, have undoubtedly helped shape policy and practice.
Practice has clearly shown that young carers can indeed
be true collaborators and be involved across the life-span
of a piece of work, from its vision to its evaluation. The
benefits of participation with young carers needs to be
recognised by those developing or commissioning ser-
vices, as well as those directly facilitating it.

However, it is also vital that the risks and challenges
of participation and how they relate to being a young
carer are understood, and that young carers may have
complex needs and emotions as a result of their caring re-
sponsibilities, which could have a bearing on the percep-

tion of their situation and their capacity to express them-
selves effectively. Engagement of young carers is likely
to be improved when the professionals who work with
them set clear expectations and where participatory ac-
tivities support their specific needs and their rights.

Areas for future development might include: 1) De-
veloping improved recruitment processes, including
guidance and screening tools for the recruitment of
young carers in participatory activities; 2) Developing
personal plans to maximise their involvement; 3) Ensur-
ing participation opportunities continue for young car-
ers as they make the transition into adulthood; and
4) A greater focus on hearing the voices of children and
young people who do not identify as young carers and
are not accessing dedicated support services to under-
stand their experiences and needs.

Finally, since the political, practice and funding land-
scapes are never static, listening to children and young
people who have caring responsibilities must be embed-
ded and be a continual process, one that is adequately
resourced and which is always open to exploring new av-
enues of thought and revisiting old ones.
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